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Newsletter Autumn Term 2018:  12th September 2018 
 
 

Welcome back after the sunniest summer holiday I can remember! The children all were beautifully turned out for the first 
day of school (so thank you parents and carers).  A very warm ‘Pixmore welcome’ to all our new pupils and their families 
both in Year 3 and across the school.  I look forward to working in partnership with you to ensure your child makes the 
most of the learning opportunities at Pixmore. 
 
I hope you find the information contained in the newsletter useful.  It will be uploaded on to the school website, sent via 
ParentMail and also sent home as a hard copy, as a number of parents have requested these.  Our website is updated 
regularly and contains the latest information on the school www.pixmore.herts.sch.uk.  
 
If you haven’t already done so, please sign up to the Marvellous Me App so teachers can communicate directly to their 
pupil’s parents. Other family members and carers can sign up too! Let’s get a 100% sign up!  Also parents, if you haven’t 
already activated your ParentMail account please do this from the link sent via SMS/Email to you, this way you are able to 
receive all our emails, text messages and can pay for school meals/trips/club etc. 
 
Meet the Teacher 
The meeting for year 6 will be longer as it also includes information about Secondary School Transfer and the Key Stage 2 tests. 
Year 6 parents: Parents should have received a ‘Moving On’ leaflet which was sent out in the summer term and on Thursday last 
week the Secondary Transfer leaflet informing you of the application process. Secondary School Applications are now open and 
should be completed online if possible. It is imperative that all applications are made by 31st October 2018.  If you need any help 
in completing the application process the school office and Mrs Evans can help.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
Your child can attend the meetings with you. Alternatively any siblings and pupils will be supervised by school staff on 
the playground until the meetings have finished (in ‘The IT Lab’ if wet).  We hope that you are able to attend these meetings 
but if not, all the relevant paperwork will be sent to you and put on the school Website and you can make an appointment to see 
your child’s teacher if there are any queries.  Please leave pushchairs outside the year group areas as there is limited space within 
the classrooms, if raining you are able to leave these in the dining area. 
 
Staff News and Staff Information 
Mrs Butcher will be working 4 days in Year 4 with Mrs Inman teaching one day and supporting English in the mornings in Year 5 
and 6 on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursdays. She will then have a deputy head management day on Fridays. 
Ms Fortune will be working across Year 4 in the mornings and then with Year 3 in the afternoons, particularly in 3R as Mrs Ratibb 
will be engaging in a Primary Maths Mastery course across this academic year which is really exciting for us as a school.  

 
So the staffing will look like this:  
 
Head teacher: Mrs Evans - I am on duty on Monday & Thursday mornings before school and usually around after school on 
Monday, Wednesday and Fridays, so you can catch me outside for a chat!  I am trying to remember the Year 3 names by half 
term so if I see a Year 3 in the morning I‘ll stop them and ask them for the first letter of the name as well as getting to know the 
parents and carers too!  If you can‘t catch me outside I try and see parents first thing in the morning or straight after school; failing 
that please speak to the office or email me or the office, who will make an appointment for you to meet with me. 
 

10/09/18  Monday Meet The Teacher Y3 - 3.30 pm – class area 
Meet The Teacher Y5 - 4.00 pm – class area 

12/09/18 Wednesday  Meet The Teacher Y4- 3.30 pm - class area 
Meet The Teacher Y6 - 5pm - School Hall 

http://www.pixmore.herts.sch.uk/


Deputy Head: Mrs Inman – Teaching 1 day in 4B (Monday). Her leadership days are Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday 
afternoons and all day Friday and after school on these days too. If Mrs Evans isn’t available, Mrs Inman will be able to meet with 
parents/carers. Mrs Inman is our English Subject Lead, assessment Lead and forest schools Lead.  
 
Assistant Headteacher/SENCO: Mrs Willans - If you have a concern regarding your child’s learning or special needs Mrs Willans 
is the person to talk to.  She is on duty on Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday mornings and Tuesday and Thursday after school. 
Mrs Willans also runs our Parent Forum and School Council, as well as chess club. She also with support staff runs our lunchtime 
Homework club. 
 
Lower School – Year 3 and Year 4 - Mrs Ratibb is the go to person other than your child’s class teacher if your child is in Year 3 
and Year 4. She is also our Maths and Modern Foreign Language subject leads 
Upper School - Year 5 and Year 6 – Miss Pocock is the go to person other than your child’s class teacher if your child is in Year 
5 and Year 6. She is our IT and Computing Lead 
  
Class teachers: 
In Y3: Mrs Ratibb (3R) – children come in through the main cloakroom door. 
           Ms Ward (3W) – children come in by the classroom door at the front of the school (just over the bridge). 
The teaching support staff in Year 3 are:  Mrs Kitching, Mrs Haynes, Mrs Herron, Mrs Doherty and Mrs Kennedy. 
Ms Fortune will be teaching in Year 3 in the afternoons. 
 
In Y4:  Mrs Butcher (4B) (Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday) /Mrs Inman (Mondays) - cloakroom door entry.  
  Ms Dean – (4D) classroom door entry.  
The teaching support staff are: Ms Atkins, Mrs Glatzhofer and Mr King  
Ms Fortune will be teaching in Year 4 in the mornings. 
 
In Y5:  Mrs Johnson (5J) and Miss Rolfe (5R) – entry via the cloakroom doors. 
The teaching support staff are: Mrs Hills, Mrs Ball and Mrs Flannigan. 
Mrs Inman and Mrs Court will be supporting in Year 5 in the mornings in the ICT room /Craft room 
 
In Y6:  Mrs Bowden (6B) and Ms Pocock (6J) - entry via the Year 6 cloakroom door and lockers. 
The teaching support staff are: Mrs Hector, Mrs Matthews, Mrs Court and Mrs Stone. 
Mrs Inman and Mrs Court will be supporting in Year 6 in the mornings in the ICT room.  
 
Mrs Sarah Thomas (Art/DT and Supply teaching) and Mr Willard (PE) are our other teachers who will be supporting the classes.   
 
Mr Anderson is our caretaker but also helps out with sports clubs with Mr Willard and supervises playground games at lunchtime. 
Mr Anderson is on gate duty in the mornings 8.30-8.55am. 
 
Mrs Kennedy is our Family Support Worker – if you need advice and support for your child and family Mrs Kennedy is able to 
advise and help you. She’s the other port of call if parents have any concerns however big or small.  Mrs Kennedy also leads our 
behaviour support team. 
 
Mrs Jones, Mr Anderson, Ms Smith, Mrs Burby, Mrs Herron, Mrs Stone and Mrs Doherty supervise the children at lunchtimes 
with help from members of the school staff. 
Mrs Doherty is on afternoon gate duty at 3.15pm- 3.30pm 
 
Peripatetic music lessons are given by Herts Music Service Staff: Violin & orchestra -Tuesdays (Mrs Reid) and guitar- Fridays 
(Mr Atkinson). Please enquire to the School office if you are interested in music lessons. 
 
Uniform 
The children all looked very smart in their uniform on the first day back and we want children to be proud of their uniform and look 
after it, so please ensure that they wear the correct uniform which includes plain black shoes/ trainers. If your child has school 
shoes they will need trainers for PE.  
It is essential that all uniform is labelled clearly in a permanent marker or a label, this includes kit that is worn for after 
school clubs - as the children forget what they have worn! We cannot return items if they are not named. 
All Year groups have their own lost property box so that should be the first place to look if something is lost. Failing that, 
a school lost property box which is kept in the hall. 
Haircuts - should be short without tramlines, shaved heads or Mohicans styles are not permitted .Long hair should be tied back 
and please use hair bands or ties that are in the school colour of green (preferably).  We will speak or contact parents if a child 
arrives to school with an unsuitable hair style and will expect the hair style to be rectified as soon as possible.  If your child has 
pierced ears only stud earrings should be worn and they will need to be taped up for PE or removed at home before.  
 
 



 
School Timings and Arrangements. 
As a reminder to everyone: 
Morning:  Children should wait in the areas outside the classroom not on the steps or playground before the doors to the 
cloakroom open at 8.40am.  Our cloakrooms are small so please let your child go into the cloakrooms by themselves, a member of 
staff will be in the cloakroom area should you wish to convey a message to staff.  There will also be a member of staff on duty 
outside who can also convey messages to the office or class teachers.  
For parents who need to leave their child earlier than 8:40am please pay for your child to attend Morning Activity Club which is held 
in the hall at a cost of £2.50 per child per day, payment can be made on the morning or in advance via ParentMail or cash/cheque 
(chqs payable to Pixmore Junior School). Please contact the school office for further information. 
 
Register is taken 8.55am:  So please make sure your child is in school by 8.55am, after this time please report to the school 
office to be marked in and lunch order taken. Please make every effort to be punctual as 5 minutes late on a regular basis can build 
up quickly and have a negative effect on your child’s start to the school day. 
Lesson 1:  9.00am-9.30am – usually reading time and intervention time 
Lesson 2:  9.30am-10.30am 
Assembly/Spelling Time:  10.30am-10.50am 
Break:  10.50am-11.10am  
Lesson 3:  11.15am-12.15pm 
Lunch:  12.15pm-1.15pm 
Lesson 4:  1.15pm-2.15pm 
Lesson 5:  2.15pm-3.15pm 
At the end of school:  School finishes at 3.15pm. 
We appreciate that a number of families have children at Hillshott, so we will not let children leave in Year 3 and Year 4 until we can 
see a parent or carer (or we know that the child is meeting a parent/carer at a designated meeting point). However, if parents have 
not arrived by 3.30pm children will be taken to the office & library area to await collection. Please enter the school by the School 
Office after 3.30pm if you are collecting children. 
Year 5 and year 6 children do not have to be met and can leave school unaccompanied to meet parents outside school grounds or 
walk home in preparation for secondary school. 
If collection arrangements for your child change during the day please let the school office know before 3pm so the message can 
get to the staff and child. 
 
Clubs  
A club letter has already been sent out. If you have not received a copy of the letter it can be found on our website. 
Some of the clubs we offer are run by outside providers and have different dates and costs associated with them.  
We hope that every child will be able to attend a club either in school or after school. We do our best to accommodate demands for 
clubs but we cannot guarantee your child will get their first choice. 
Clubs start at 3.20-3.30pm and children should go to their designated club area and await their teacher. 
At the end of the after school clubs (usually 4.15-4.30pm):  All parents need to wait by the Year 6 playground and children will 
be let out through this entrance and checked off. If a child is unsure about collection arrangements or is worried we advise children 
to come to the school office, where we will contact parents and they can stay until being collected. However, please do not abuse 
this system. If you regularly collect your child late from clubs and after school, this puts an added burden on school staff.  FunZone 
will pick up after clubs if they have enough staff and there are a number of children who need walking to Mrs Howard Hall. 

 

  
The first Parent Forum on the new academic year will take place in the Learning Hub at Pixmore on Wednesday 19th 
September from 9:15-10:15a.m. All parents are carers are welcome to attend this informal meeting, where refreshments will be 
served. It will be lovely to meet some parents of children new to the school as well, to join Mrs Kennedy, our Family Support 
Worker, Mrs West, one of our school governors, and Mrs Willans, our SENCo, to talk about their roles and to offer information and 
advice. Your views on your child's experience of transition to Pixmore will be particularly welcome as they help to inform us in the 
future. We will also be holding our MacMillan Coffee morning at the same time, please come along in support of this charity.  I am 
sure that most of us have experience of someone within our families requiring the MacMillan support. 
 
Asthma 
Please note the attached request for information if your child has asthma. It is vital that we have accurate, and up-to-date 
information about your child's medical needs. Please can you complete the form and return it to school by Friday 14th September, 
marked for the attention of Mrs Willans, so that we can update out records and make sure we have the necessary information to 
support your child's medical needs. 
 
 
 



School Council 
The children have been voting for their school councillors this week and Mrs Evans will be handing out badges to successful 
applicants during Friday's assembly. The school council, which is supported by Mrs Willans, play in important role in sharing the 
views of their class peers with their teachers, and the leadership team, about a wide range of issues, and we take their views very 
seriously. They also act as ambassadors for the school when we have visitors and help to organise charity events. This is a very 
important role and we wish the new councillors every success.  
 
Office News  
Payments – Please ensure that all payments made to school are clearly marked with your child’s name, class and what it is for, in 
an envelope if it is cash.  Please mark back of cheques with similar details.  Please remember you are also able to make payments 
online via your ParentMail account. 
School Meals – the cost of school meals this year is £2.50 per day, payment is required at the beginning of each week or half 
termly (everyday costs £95 for 1st half of Autumn Term).  If your child carries a meal debt of 2 meals (£5.00) unfortunately school 
meals will not be able to be provided until debt is cleared in full.  Cheques for school meals should be made payable to: Herts 
Catering Ltd. 
ParentMail – All parents should now have access to ParentMail, once you have registered you are able to pay online for school 
meals, trips and instrumental music tuition.  
School Trips – trip letters are sent home via your child and also via ParentMail as an email for your attention, please ensure 
consent forms and payment if required are returned to school by the date required. 
School Office Hours – 8.30am-12.15pm and 1.15pm-4.00pm. 
School Uniform – School uniform is available at school only during school office opening hours (Mon-Thurs) or by arrangement. 

 
Golden Time 
Children earn time for a half termly activity day and termly Golden Time treat. Teachers monitor good learning behaviour using a 
colour-coded system communicated every term to the children, which is linked to the Pixmore Way to provide consistency, and to 
make is accessible for all children. 
 

LEVEL DESCRIPTION EXAMPLE NAME 

Purple = A pupil who always behaves well    SUPERSTAR 

Pink = A pupil who is  being a role model for others  ROLE MODEL 

Blue = Extra effort in their learning noticed  SHOWING PRIDE 

Green = A pupil who is ready to learn. Everyone starts the week here. Following the Pixmore Way READY TO 

LEARN 

Yellow = Warning for the pupils to stop and think about their behaviour and this corresponds to 

Level 1 on the Pixmore Way 

THINK ABOUT IT 

Orange = A pupil who continues to misbehave even after a warning. This links to Level 2 on the 

Pixmore Way and a consequence will be given e.g. miss break or lunch, stay in to complete work, time 

out   

CONSEQUENCE 

Red = Serious misbehaviour. This corresponds to Level 3 on the Pixmore Way. SLT and parents 

informed of the child’s behaviour and an exclusion may be required.  

PARENTAL 

CONTACT 

 

Following the Pixmore Way 
When you are following the Pixmore Way, you are ready to learn. 

You…. 

 

 always work hard and show good learning behaviour 

 are keen to learn and try your best at all times 

 respond appropriately to everyone 

 are respectful to everyone 

 tell your teacher if you have a problem 

 avoid disputes 

 walk around school in the Pixmore Way 

 work well in a team 

 do homework well or do extra homework 

 stop and line up when the whistle goes 

 look after property responsibly 

 are helpful and offer to do jobs for your teacher 

 have good manners 

 always wear the correct uniform and take pride in your appearance 

 show pride and act as a role model to your class 

The consequence may be: 

 

 praise from your teachers 

 move to showing pride or role model 

on GT chart 

 stickers 

 Golden Tickets 

 Blue Tickets 

 house points 

 silver leaves 

 certificates 

 
 

 
 



 
Behaviour and Consequences Ladder 2018/2019 

 
The behaviour described and consequences are not intended to be a comprehensive list. Discretion will be used when 
determining the level of any presenting behaviour not described below. 
 

Behaviour Consequence 

Level 1 

        

   If you choose to do any of the following: 

 

 Interrupt lessons e.g. calling out, off-task talk, making noises 

 Wearing incorrect uniform 

 Not getting on with your work 

 Swing on your chair 

 Run in the school 

 Wear jewellery at school 

 Talk in assembly 

 Not line up appropriately 

 Bring sweets to school or eat in class 

 Carry on playing when the whistle goes  

 Come into the cloakroom or classroom before school or at break-

times without permission 

 Run on the bank  

 Go in out of bounds areas around school grounds without 

permission 

 

 

 

Verbal warning – think about it – get it right now 

 

- Unacceptable behaviour highlighted by teacher 

 

After one verbal warning:  

 

Repeat of Level 1 behaviour after one 

warning will result in your teacher talking to 

you about your behaviour briefly to remind 

you of the expectations.  

 

- Any level 1 behaviour during break or 

lunchtime will result in loss of 5/10 

minutes break or lunch time 

 
 
 
 
 Level 2 

   

    If you choose to do any of the following: 

 

    Carry on with level 1 behaviour after you have been asked to stop 

 

 Walk around the classroom when you should be working 

 Deliberately spoil your work 

 Open letters addressed to your parents 

 Damage school equipment on purpose 

 Call people names or say unkind things to them 

 Deliberately stop other children from working 

 Answer back or speak rudely to an adult 

 Deliberately lie about what has happened 

 Leave your classroom without permission 

 Spoil someone else’s work on purpose 

 Steal something from school or another child 

 Get into fights on the playground without intending to hurt 

anyone 

 Use bad language on the playground 

 

 
 
 
- Teacher choice - Face-to-face meeting with teacher or key 

worker to talk about what has happened 

- Loss of 10/15 minutes of your break or lunch time 
- Withdrawal from an activity 
- Not representing the school at a planned event 

Level 3 

   

   If you choose to do any of the following: 

 

   Carry on with level 2 behaviour after you have been asked to stop 

 

 Deliberate physical violence e.g. hit or punch someone 

 Verbally threaten, swear at, or intimidate someone so they are 

made to feel unsafe in school. 

 Leaving class without asking and presenting a danger to yourself 

or others 

 Run out of school 

 Hide on the school site  

 Repeated use of bad language  

 Insult someone else e.g. call them a racist name 

 

 

 

Then the consequence will be: Mrs. Evans will be told what 

you have done and your parents will be contacted 

 

Your behavior may then result in: 

 

 Exclusion from class for lessons and/or break times 

for a period of time. 

 Fixed term exclusion from school 

 Permanent exclusion from school 

 Additional outside support and/or separate behavior 

system 

 Pastoral Support Programme in liaison with parents 

and external professionals 

 

 



 
 

 

School Uniform 
 

Hair that is appropriate for school 
(severe styles and shaved lines are not appropriate, 

Long hair should be tied back with a green hair band or tie) 
 
 

 
Green Pixmore 
sweatshirt or 
fleece 
 
 
Grey trousers 

  

 
No jewellery except one 
stud earring in each ear 

 
White polo shirt 

 
Grey skirt/dress or 

trousers 

 Shoes – Black only  (trainers/sturdy shoes) 
   
Swimming Kit 
 
Please bring 
your swimming 
kit in a plastic 
bag on 
swimming days 

 

 

PE Kit 
 

Please keep this at school 
in a named PE bag 

 

T-shirt in House colour 
 

Plain shorts 
 

Trainers for outdoor PE 
 

Tracksuit bottoms 

 
Sweatshirts, fleeces, polo shirts, T-shirts in house colours, baseball caps and 
bags bearing the Pixmore logo, are all available from our Uniform shop  
(please download an order form from our website www.pixmore.herts.sch.uk). 
 
Please remember to name all of your child’s belongings. 
 
 
Water bottles: Please ensure that your child brings a named water bottle into school 
every day. We encourage the children to drink water during the day to avoid them 
becoming dehydrated.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.pixmore.herts.sch.uk/


 

Calendar Dates for year 2017/18 – updated 11/09/17 

  

* Year Group Assemblies  
These take place on Thursdays at 9.30 am and parents and carers are welcome. Please wait outside Year 6 for assemblies. 
We have tried to put in assemblies across the year and will stick to these as much as possible.  
Please note PSA events have yet to be included and we will update these in the next newsletter 

 

Academic Year 2018-19 

Autumn Term 2018 

12/09/18  Meet The Teacher Y4 - 3.30pm 
Meet The Teacher Y6 - 4.30pm 

19/09/18 North Herts Olympic Legacy  
Parent Forum & MacMillan Coffee 
morning – 9.15m 

 

03/10/18 Year 6 Health & Well-being questionnaire 
& Height and Weight (North Herts School 
Nurses) 

 

04/10/18 Year 5 Assembly  

05/10/18 Year 3 Celtic Harmony Camp   

11/10/18 Year 3 Assembly  

17/10/18 Individual School Photographs  

23/10/18  Parent teacher consultations – Late 4.30-7.00pm. 
[Please note this is also the same day as Hillshott 
parents evening 3.30-5.30pm]. 

25/10/18  Parent teacher consultations – Early 3.30-5.30pm. 
[Please note this is also the same day as Hillshott 
parents evening 5.00-7.00pm]. 

26/10/18  Years 3, 4 and 5 – Flu Vaccination 

29/10/18-02/11/18 HALF TERM 

31/10/18  Secondary School Application deadline 

08/11/18 Year 6 Assembly  

11/11/18 Anti –Bullying Week  

22/11/18 Year 4 Assembly  

18/12/18  Year 5 and 6 Carol Service 2pm and 6pm  

19/12/18  Year 3 and 4 Christmas Performances 2pm 
and 6pm 

20/12/18 Christmas lunch   

21/12/18 Last Day of Term – Early finish at NOON 

Spring Term 2019 

07/01/19 INSET Day (School Closed)  

08/01/19 Children return to School  

18/02/19-21/02/19 HALF TERM 

07/03/19  World Book Day 

29/03/19  Long School Reports sent home 

02/04/19  Parent teacher consultations – 3.30-7.00pm 

05/04/19 Last Day of Term – normal finish at 3.15pm 

Summer Term 2019 

23/04/19 Children return to School  

06/05/19 BANK Holiday (School Closed)  

13-17/05/19 SATs week  

21/05/19 School Group Photographs  

27/05/19-31/05/19 HALF TERM 

24-28/06/19 Year 6 Residential Trip to Butlins, Skegness 

4-5/07/18 Year 4 Camping Stay 

19/07/19 Last Day of Term – Early Finish at 2pm 

22/07/19 OCCASIONAL Day (School Closed)  

23-24/07/19 INSET Days (School Closed)  



 

 

 

Annual Update Letter to Understand the Needs of the children with 
Asthma in School 

 

IMPORTANT – please complete if your child has a diagnosis of 

asthma, or uses an inhaler for any medical condition 

 

 
               Pixmore Junior School 

Rushby Mead 

Letchworth 

Herts. 

SG6 1RS 

 

 

Date: 10th September, 2018 

 

 

Dear Parent / guardian 

 

Re:       Asthma Care in School 

 

As a school we are committed to meeting the individual needs of all children as far as possible. 

With this in mind, and in order to comply with the requirements of the Hertfordshire Schools 

Asthma Policy we would be most grateful if you would kindly complete the enclosed 

questionnaire regarding your child’s asthma and return the form to the school by Friday 14th 

September 2018. 

 

The information will be used by staff in school to provide appropriate care and support during 

school hours for your child. 

 

Additionally we request that any inhalers must be clearly labelled with your child’s name 

and date of birth, and remind you that it is the parents/carers responsibility to ensure that 

inhalers are in date and replaced as needed.  

 

Thank you for your co-operation 

 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Susan Willans 

SENCo 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

ASTHMA HISTORY QUESTIONAIRRE 
(to be completed by parent / carer) 

 

About your Child’s Asthma 
 

Child’s Name: 
Male / Female 

 Date of Birth  

Address: 
 

 Home  

  Mobile  
 

  Work 
 

 

GP Address 
 

 GP Name 
 
 

 

   
GP Phone 

 
 

When was your child diagnosed with Asthma? 
 

 

What triggers your child’s Asthma (if known)? 
 

 

Is your Child’s Asthma Please Tick Mild 
Uses reliever 
blue inhaler 
occasionally 

Moderate 
Uses preventer 
and occasional 
blue inhaler 

Severe 
Uses preventer, regular 
reliever and other 
medication. 

Does your child have disrupted 
sleep due to his / her Asthma? 
Please Tick 

Rarely Occasionally Frequently 

How many times (if any) has you 
child attended the accident and 
emergency (A& E) department with 
an acute asthma attack in the past 
year? 

Not 
Attended 

Once or More State how many 
times? 

Who monitors your child’s Asthma 
(if under the hospital please give 
name)? 

 

How often is your child seen by 
Hospital / GP / Practice Nurse 

Only when 
he / she has 
an Asthma 
attack 
 

On a 3-6 
monthly (or 
more frequent 
basis) 

Annual Check Up by 
GP 

What Inhalers / Medications has 
your child been prescribed? 
 

Reliever 
(Name) 

Preventer 
(Name) 

Any Other 
 

Can the family GP be contacted for information 
where required? 

Yes No 

 


